HARTLEBURY PARISH COUNCIL

The Minutes of the Meeting of Hartlebury Parish Council held at 

7pm on Tuesday 4 September 2012
Present: Cllrs R Kirby (Vice-Chairman), Mrs C Boughton-Thomas, Mrs J Jones, Mrs L Brookes, 
H J Webb, A Bishop, D Southall, A Jones, G Howard, District Cllr N. Dowty, County Cllr M. Broomfield                      In Attendance: Ms B Lee (Clerk)
1.  Apologies: Apologies were accepted from Cllrs P. Holden, A. Cupper & D. Stocker
2. Declarations of Interest: None declared.
3. The meeting was adjourned for Public Question Time – see notes appended at the end.  A representative from the Tennis Club was unable to attend.  
4.  Minutes The minutes of the meeting held 7 August 2012 were approved.
5.  Progress Reports: 
a) Police Report Local Police Officer Tony Carter introduced himself as the new Local PO. He explained police coverage and the aim to resolve ongoing issues and to prevent crime within the area.  He is line manager to Andrea Leslie, CSO within Hartlebury Parish.  At the request of a resident, he agreed to follow up speeding occurring at the bottom of Quarry Bank. Speeding has already been identified by the PC as an issue which needs urgent action.  He explained that The Safer Roads Partnership is part of West Mercia Police and is responsible for the delivery of the police’s road safety strategy. Data recorder boxes can be installed to monitor speeding and data gathered used for prosecution of offenders.  A report of recent crime incidents within Hartlebury was read out to the meeting and leaflets handed out detailing police contact details.  Everyone was encouraged to make contact if they have crime concerns or information. Voicemail: 01905 725760. Email: droitwichruralwest.lpt@westmercia.pnn.police.uk. The Clerk will place details on the Parish Notice Boards.  
b) Clerk’s Report:    Declarations of Interest and New Code of Conduct No further comments received.   Post Office Notice board:  To be discussed at October PC meeting. Hartlebury Signal Box /Rail Service No response yet received from London Midland, this will be chased up. Finance An application form for the approved investment of £10k into a 3 year Fixed Term Deposit Account (Non Personal) has been received from Scottish Widows Bank. Ongoing. Vehicle Activated Sign The order has now been placed and a delivery date is awaited. Enquiries are being made to establish whether the sign should be insured. Power Cuts  A letter has been sent to Western Power Distribution asking for an explanation for the persistent power cuts in the village. Planning Training for Councillors CALC have been asked whether specific training in planning issues is available. Their latest newsletter (12-34) advises they are willing to organise courses, as required. Councillors have been circulated with this information. Overhanging hedge, Inn Lane  Despite the fact that WCC have recorded on their website that the reported matter is ‘complete’, no action has yet been taken to cut the hedgerow. This will be chased up. Vandalised Bus Shelter, Waresley Rd A police report was made to WDC and passed on to the Parish Council. The wooden bus shelter at the top of Waresley Road has had one side of its toughened glass shattered. Fly Tipping – Manor Lane/Waresley Park.  A laurel hedge has been taken down and the gap in the fence that has been created has been used to dump grass cuttings onto the grass verge (corner of Manor Lane). This matter was reported to WDC but no action taken. The Parish Lengthsman has therefore been asked to investigate and do what he can to rectify the situation.

Lincomb Lane The large lorry trailer body has now been removed.
c)  District Councillor’s report:  Noise Cllr Dowty confirmed that reports of unacceptable levels of noise should be referred to WCC Regulatory Services – Tel:  01905 822799.  The Clerk was asked to put this information onto the Parish Website (www.hartleburyparish.org.uk).  Waresley Park A Planning Committee Meeting is to take place at Wychavon DC, 2pm on 13/09/12 to discuss the Knarsboro Homes Ltd outline application for proposed development at Waresley Park.  Cllr Dowty has declared an interest and a colleague is speaking for him. South Worcs Development Plan Cllr Dowty urged Councillors and residents of Hartlebury to look at the Plan on the website www.swdevelopmentplan.org where comments can be left, also on the new Waste & Minerals Policy (Appendix B SOC143/144).  The SWDP will guide economic and housing development in the area until 2030.  Localism Bill All District Cllrs will be doing a ward walk, commencing 24 February 2013 and interviewing residents to get their feedback on local issues.  Posters will be put up regarding this, later this year.  Incinerator Cllr Dowty read out an email response received from Councillor Blagg, in response to questions posed to him at a meeting held at County Hall on 3rd September.  No final figures were provided by Cllr Blagg at the meeting and the financial model is yet to be populated.  
d) County Councillor’s Report:   Incinerator Cllr Broomfield referred to Cllr Dowty’s report and felt that all was not lost, although there were still obstacles to overcome.  WCC are relying on information from consultants, however, a meeting with John Hobbs, Director of Environmental Services, WCC would be beneficial – now that he has returned from his 3 months absence on Olympic duties. Questions were raised by Cllrs relating to PFI, service charges and scheme alternatives, e.g. Cassidy Argyll.  Cllr Broomfield agreed to liaise with Cllr Dowty and arrange a meeting with John Hobbs in the next few weeks. Daffodil Bulbs Cllr Broomfield advised that these bulbs, which he has donated to Hartlebury, are available for collection at his farm shop. Cllr Jenny Jones agreed to help arrange collection. Where the bulbs are to be planted is to be decided. Public Question Time Cllrs discussed the length of time allowed for this and it was suggested that 30 minutes be included in future Agendas.  
e) Parish Hall Management Committee: The Chairman explained action taken re a hole in the Parish Hall floor.  Bookings have increased recently and this is encouraging.  An event has been booked for Saturday, 29th September at 7.30pm by the Swan Production Company ‘Shakespeare – Laid Bear’, which it is hoped will be well attended.

6. Finance: Payments totalling £1338.61 were approved and passed for payment.

7. Incinerator: Councillors discussed the forthcoming meeting (10th September) with Councillor Blagg and the proposed question/answer format. The Parish Council will, amongst other things, continue to push for financial transparency, more information relating to health implications, final scheme costs and consideration of alternatives. It was reported that the letter and information leaflet sent out to other Parish Councils in Worcestershire and Herefordshire are generating support, which is encouraging. 
8. Old Worcester Road Development – A written update prepared by the Chairman was read out to the meeting. The PC is very likely to receive, for consultation, a planning application before the end of 2012. 

The Chairman has confirmed to the Agents, Rhys Davies, that there is strong local and Council opinion against large-scale development of this type in the village. Rhys Davies’ representative has confirmed he understands this and also confirmed that this would not alter his willingness to work with Councillors and parishioners in future. More information will be provided at the next meeting. A Sub-Committee comprising, Cllrs Holden, Kirby, Brookes and A. Jones plus residents’ representatives, will meet on 11th September, to discuss the village survey which shortly to be circulated to gain residents’ views.
9. Broadband Response for Hartlebury. The consultation date has been extended, so there is still time for the survey document to be completed.  Cllrs extended thanks to those who had hand-delivered the survey leaflets. Updates on Broadband progress will be monitored and reported.

10. Vehicle Activated Speeding Signs. Cllrs were asked to consider suitable locations for the sign.  It was decided that this would be carried forward to the next meeting.
11. Internet protocol. A new protocol relating to internet use/emails between Councillors was approved.  This will be incorporated into existing Standing Orders.
12. ‘Save Kidderminster Hospital’ Campaign. Cllrs approved the submission of a letter of support from the Parish Council. The Clerk will progress this.
Correspondence for Information: Noted.  

Councillors’ Reports and Items for Future Agenda
1. Update from Public Meeting with Councillor Blagg.  

2. The status of the Tennis Club (ref Min.12. 03/07/12). A representative of the Club has agreed to attend the next PC meeting.
3. Permission from WCC Highways for the planting of an acorn sapling at the Mitre Oak roundabout.  
 Date of Next Meeting: Tuesday 2 October 2012 at 7pm at Hartlebury Parish Hall.
The meeting closed at 9.30pm
Signed ……………………………………(Chairman)        Dated ……………………………
NOTES FROM PUBLIC QUESTION TIME

New developments in Hartlebury A resident referred to a written complaint he had made a month ago which he felt had not been addressed.  Allegations relating to lack of openness and transparency by the Parish Council and opinions for councillors not to hold closed meetings with developers were strongly expressed. The Clerk confirmed that, as a result of the complaint, a planned closed meeting with the Rhys Davies agent to hear revised proposals regarding the Old Worcester Road development had been cancelled. Residents asked when the survey/lobby of public opinion relating to developments within the Parish would take place as they felt residents were not being consulted properly by the Parish Council.  Cllrs agreed to bring this forward. A Planning Sub-Committee meeting was scheduled for 11 September and it was agreed that residents’ representatives will also attend to progress the survey. Councillors Holden, Kirby, Brookes and A. Jones were nominated to sit on the Sub-Committee.
Vehicle Activated Sign A proposal was made that the Parish Council consider buying another sign to deter speeding and enable monitoring in more than one location at a time. Councillors commented that there was a need to see how this first sign goes before making any further decision on this. 
Parish footpaths Some footpaths are becoming very overgrown. Details of locations were asked to be e-mailed to the Clerk for action.  

Overhanging shrubbery Discussion took place regarding areas that have been become overgrown due to the recent weather conditions. A Councillor pointed out that it is the responsibility of owners to ensure that their hedges, etc are cut back and maintained; where the hedgerows are situated on land belonging to the County Council then responsibility falls to the Highways Department.
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